U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 14 Sep 2012

MILITARY PROFESSIONALISM

A <u>Working</u> Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources....p.1 Pre-20th Century.....p.3 1900-1945.....p.4 1945-1972.....p.5 Since 1972.....p.7 Warrior or Manager?.....p.7

GENERAL SOURCES

Atkeson, Edward B. "When Duty Demands: Resigning in Protest." Army (Dec 1992): pp. 23-26. Per.

- Beaumont, Roger A. "A Myth of Chivalry: Variations on a Theme by Gabriel and Savage." <u>Military</u> <u>Review</u> (May 1980): pp. 64-75. Per.
- Charters, David A., et al, editors. <u>Military History and the Military Profession</u>. Westport, CT: Praeger, 1992. 240 p. U27.M49. 15 essays.
- Crackel, Theodore J. "West Point's Contribution to the Army and to Professionalism, 1877 to 1917." In <u>West Point: Two Centuries and Beyond</u>. Abilene, TX: McWhiney Foundation, 2004. pp. 38-56. U410.L1.W47.
- Crocker, Lawrence P. <u>The Army Officer's Guide</u>. 43d ed. Harrisburg, PA: Stackpole, 1985. 565 p. U133.O44. And earlier eds to 1930.
- Edgerton, Marie B., & Garland, Albert N. "Writing for Publication." <u>Infantry</u> (Sep/Oct 1983): pp. 20-25. Per.
- Fisher, Ernest, Jr. <u>Guardians of the Republic: A History of the Noncommissioned Officers of the U.S.</u> <u>Army</u>. NY: Ballantine, 1994. 466 p. UB408.5.F57. See Chap. 20.

Hackett, John W. <u>The Profession of Arms</u>. Lectures, Trinity College, Cambridge, 1962. London: Times Pub, n.d. 68 p. UB147.H33. Historical survey and analysis.

___. <u>The Profession of Arms</u>. NY: Macmillan, 1983. 239 p. UB147.H33.

- Hauser, William L. "Professional Writing: A Professional Obligation." <u>Military Review</u> (Aug 1974): pp. 41-48. Per.
- Hertling, Mark P. "Whence Values Come." <u>Military Review</u> (Dec 1987): pp. 16-23. Per. Sources of inspiration for soldierly values.
- Kemble, C. Robert. <u>The Image of the Army Officer in America: Background for Current Views</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1973. 289 p. UB413.K45.
- Matthews, Lloyd J. "Is Ambition Unprofessional?" <u>Army</u> (Jul 1988): pp. 28-37. Per. Distinguishes between "blatant careerism" and "legitimate concern for personal advancement," using a number of historical examples.
- Skelton, William B. "West Point and Officer Professionalism, 1817-1877." In <u>West Point: Two</u> <u>Centuries and Beyond</u>. Abilene, TX: McWhiney Foundation, 2004. pp. 22-37. U410.L1.W47.
- van Creveld, Martin. <u>The Training of Officers: From Military Professionalism to Irrelevance</u>. NY: Free Press, 1990. 134 p. U408.V26. Surveys ancient Greece to present and finds the current system wanting in intellectuality.
- Van Riper, Paul K. "The Use of Military History in the Professional Development of Officers." In <u>Selected Papers from 1992 Meeting of Society for Military History</u>. Quantico, VA: 1994. pp. 33-65. D25.S62.
- Wilson, Isian III, et. al. "Kids these Days: Growing Military Professionalism across Generations." In <u>Civil-Military Relations in Perspective: Strategy, Structure and Policy</u>. Burlington, VT: Ashgate, 2012. pp. 21-30. JV195.C583.

See also:

-Bibliographies on Training; Ethics; Politics; Officers; and the Army War College.

PRE-20th CENTURY

Army & Navy Chronicle, 1835-42. Per.

- Chagniot, Jean. "The Ethics and Practice of War amongst French Officers during the Seventeenth Century." <u>War and Society</u> (1992): pp. 19-36. Per.
- Coffman, Edward M. <u>The Old Army: A Portrait of the American Army in Peacetime, 1784-1898</u>. NY: Oxford, 1986. pp. 96-102 & 269-86. UA25.C62.
- Gates, John M. "The 'New' Military Professionalism." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Spring 1985): pp. 427-36. Per. Examines Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US, 1880s.

Journal of the Military Service Institution of US, 1879-1917. Per.

- Lott, Arnold A. <u>A New Century Beckons: A History of the Army and Navy Club</u>. Wash, DC: ANC, 1988. 190 p. U56.2.A79.N48.
- Scott, Melissa. "The Victory of the Ancients: Tactics, Technology, and the Use of Classical Precedents." PhD dss, Brandeis, 1992. 330 p. U102.S36. Examines views of 16th-18th century military theorists.
- Skelton, Wm B. <u>An American Profession of Arms: The Army Officer Corps, 1784-1861</u>. Lawrence, KS: U KS, 1992. 476 p. UB413.S54.
- Skirbunt, Peter D. "Prologue to Reform: The 'Germanization' of the United States Army, 1865-98." PhD dss, OH State, 1983. 194 p. UA23.145.S54.
- Swinton, Ernest D. "The Defence of Duffer's Drift." <u>United Service Magazine</u> (Jul & Aug 1904): pp. 398-413 & 516-37. Per. Allegory of outpost duty and tactics in Boer War-a treatise on professionalism. Reprinted in 1908 (U165S8413) and 1896 (U240S96).
- Teitler, G. <u>The Genesis of the Professional Officers' Corps</u>. Beverly Hills: Sage, 1977. 246 p. UB410.T4413.

Sociological survey of origins in Eng, Fr, & Holland, 17th-18th cents.

United Service, 1879-1909. Per. (Army Navy Life).

United States Service Magazine, 1864-66. Per.

- Unsworth, Michael E., editor. <u>Military Periodicals:</u> <u>United States and Selected International Journals</u> <u>and Newspapers</u>. NY: Greenwood, 1990. 404 p. Z6723.U57. See pp. xiv-xxiv on emergence of professional journals.
- Wade, Arthur P. "A Military Offspring of the American Philosophical Society." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Sep 1974): pp. 103-07. Per. Early attempt at professionalism--The U.S. Military Philosophical Society, 1802-25.

<u>1900-1945</u>

- Blumenson, Martin. "A Short List of Giants." <u>Army</u> (Feb 1994): pp. 46-50. Per. Recalls outstanding leaders of WWII, all countries.
- Cockrell, Philip C. "Brown Shoes and Mortar Boards: U.S. Army Officer Professional Education at the Command and General Staff Schools, Fort Leavenworth, 1919-1940." PhD dss, U SC, 1991. 381 p. U415.C63.
- Colby, Elbridge. The Profession of Arms. NY: Appleton, 1924. 183 p. U105.C64.
- Farris, Philip A. "<u>History of the Military Review</u>, 1922 to 1953." MA thesis, U MO, 1954. 88 p. U1M55,F37.

Journal of the Military Service Inst of US, 1879-1917. Per.

- Kirkpatrick, Charles E. "Filling the Gaps: Reevaluating Officer Professional Education in the Inter-War Army, 1920-40." Paper read to American Military Institute, 14-15 Apr 1989. 49 p. U408.3.K57.
- Millett, Allan R. <u>Military Professionalism and Officership in America</u>. Briefing Paper, Mershon Center, Columbus, OH, 1977. 29 p. UB147.M5. Adapted from author's The General: Robert L. Bullard... (1975).
- Moss, James B. <u>Army Officers Guide</u>. Menasha, WS: Banta, 1906. U133.M74. And later editions to 1940s.
- Sorley, Lewis. "Schools Were Not the Whole Story." <u>Army</u> (May 1992): pp. 15-16. Per. Questions how much a factor in developing WWII's successful commanders.
- Steinberg, John W. "Russian General Staff Training and the Approach of War." In <u>Authority, Identity</u> and the Social History of the Great War. Providence, RI: Berghahn, 1995. pp. 275-303. D521.A98.

Educational reforms helped professionalize the staff.

Stewart, George D. "<u>A Study of the Military Review</u>: The Development of a Professional Journal." MA Thesis, U KS, Kansas, 1973. 144 p. U415.P8.S73.

United Service, 1879-1909. Per. (Army Navy Life).

<u>1945-1972</u>

- Bletz, Donald F. "Military Professionalism: A Conceptual Approach." <u>Military Review</u> (May 1971): pp. 9-17. Per.
- Blumenson, Martin. "Some Thoughts on Professionalism." <u>Military Review</u> (Sep 1964): pp. 12-16. Per.
- Busch, Terry J. "A Comparative Cross-Service 'Operational Code' Analysis of the 'Military Mind' Concept: The Post WWII Military Profession." PhD dss, Miami U, 1975. 317 p. U21.5.B8. Explores high-level professionalism thru analysis of 4 top leaders: Omar Bradley, Matthew Ridgway, Arleigh Burke & Curtis LeMay.
- Coffman, Edward M. "The Long Shadow of <u>The Soldier and the State</u>." <u>Journal of Military History</u> (Jan 1991): pp. 69-82. Per. Assessment of military history since the mid-50s.
- Cohen, Stuart A. "The Israel Defense Forces: From a 'Peoples Army' to a 'Professional Military'— Causes and Implications." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Winter 1995): pp. 237-54. Per.
- Coose, Alonzo L., Jr. "Critical Evaluation of the <u>Military Review</u>." CGSC Student Report, 1970. 44 p. UH703.C66. Analysis of 1969 issues.
- Dupuy, R. Ernest. "Should Army Officers Write for Publication?" <u>Army Information Digest</u> (May 1946): pp. 20-24. Per.
- Gabriel, Richard A., & Savage, Paul L. <u>Crisis in Command: Mismanagement in the Army</u>. NY: Hill & Wang, 1978. 242 p. UA25.G26.
 Suggests that older, chivalrous values were eclipsed by "organization man" mentality during WWII.

Hauser, William L. "Professionalism and the Junior Officer Drain." Army (Sep 1970): pp. 16-22. Per.

Huntington, Samuel P. <u>The Soldier and the State: The Theory and Politics of Civil-Military Relations</u>. Cambridge, MA: Harvard, 1951. 534 p. UA11.5.H86. See Chaps 1-3.

Janowitz, Morris. <u>The Professional Soldier: A Social and Political Portrait</u>. Glencoe, IL: Free Press, 1960. 464 p. UB147.J32.

_____. "The Professional Soldier and Political Power: A Theoretical Orientation and Selected Hypothesis." Working paper, Institute of Public Administration, U MI, 1953. 44 p. UB147.J3.

- Just, Ward S. <u>Military Men</u>. NY: Knopf, 1970. 256 p. UA25.J87. Impressionistic analysis of the US Army in 1970.
- Katzenbach, Edward L., Jr. "The Demotion of Professionalism in the War Colleges." <u>US Naval Institute</u> <u>Proceedings</u> (Mar 1965): pp. 34-41. Per. Criticism of "civilianization" of war colleges' curricula.
- Lane, Thomas A. "Duty beyond the Chain of Command." Military Review (Jan 1964): pp. 4-6. Per.
- Lowe, George E. "The Importance of Being Professional." Army (Jan 1966): pp. 49-56. Per.
- Lynn, William M. "The Military Profession: What Is It?" Army (Sep 1971): pp. 23-27. Per.
- MacDonald, Charles B. "The Qualities of a Soldier." <u>Army Information Digest</u> (Dec 1950): pp. 7-13. Per.
- Millett, Allan R. "Captain James H. Hausman and the Formation of the Korean Army, 1945-1950." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Summer 1997): pp. 503-39. Per.
- Stewart, "Study of Mil Rev...," cited above.
- U.S. Air Force Academy. <u>Command and Commanders in Modern Warfare</u>. Proceedings of 2d Mil Hist Symposium, 2-3 May 1968. pp. 39-92. U7.M5. Two articles plus commentary on Leavenworth clique, WWI.
- U.S. Army War College. <u>Study on Military Professionalism</u>. Carlisle Barracks, 30 Jun 1970. 168 p. 7 foldout charts. UB147.A25.

SINCE 1972

- D'Amato, John K. "Road to Professional Education Long, Rocky." <u>NCO Journal</u> (Spring 1992): pp. 20-21. Per.
- Ewing, L.M. "Using, Abusing 'Professional."" <u>Army</u> (Feb 1983): p. 17. Per. Personally grieved, he points out widespread indiscriminate usage of the term.
- Girdon, Terry A. "Current Military Values." Study, Center for Advanced Research, US Naval War College, Jul 1980. 305 p. UB147.G57.
- Grace, John J. "The Need to Be More Professional -- Whatever That Means." <u>Naval War College</u> <u>Review</u> (May/Jun 1975): pp. 9-23. Per.
- Hauser, William L. "Careerism vs. Professionalism in the Military." <u>Armed Forces & Society</u> (Spring 1984): pp. 449-63. Per.
- Karschnia, P.T. <u>Education, The War Colleges and Professional Military Development</u>. Wash, DC: Natl War College, 1975. 13 p. U161.N35.
- Kittfield, James. <u>Prodigal Soldiers</u>. NY: Simon & Schuster, 1995. 175 p. UA23.K524. Transformation of the armed forces from defeat in Vietnam to triumph in the Gulf War, viewed from perspective of careers of top commanders.
- Kriete, Charles F. "Ethical Presuppositions of the Army's Professional Slogan." <u>Parameters</u> (Sep 1980): pp. 86-88. Per.
- Meyer, Edward C. "Professional Ethics Is Key to Well-Led, Trained Army." <u>Army</u> (Oct 1980): pp. 11-14. Per.
- <u>Military Review</u> (Nov 1986). Per. Most of issue devoted to values.
- Parham, Paul B. "The American Military Profession: An Egalitarian View." <u>Military Review</u> (Nov 1974): pp. 18-29. Per.
- Sarkesian, Sam C. <u>Beyond the Battlefield: The New Military Professionalism</u>. NY: Pergamon, 1981. 290 p. UA23.177.S27.
- _____. "An Empirical Reassessment of Military Professionalism." <u>Military Review</u> (Aug 1977): pp. 3-20. Per.
- _____. <u>The Professional Army Officer in a Changing Society</u>. Chicago: Nelson-Hall, 1975. 268 p. UB413.S27.

_____, et. al. <u>Soldiers, Society, and National Security</u>. Boulder, CO: Rienner, 1995. 218 p. UZ23S274.

Analyzes the military profession in the post-Gulf War era.

Smith, Daniel M. "The Army: A Search for Values." Military Review (Mar 1980): pp. 2-12. Per.

- Stackhouse, Max L. "Military Professionalization and Values." <u>Military Review</u> (Nov 1973): pp. 3-8. Per.
- Taylor, Maxwell D. "A Professional Ethic for the Military." Army (May 1978): pp. 18-21. Per.
- Toner, James H. "The Military Ethic: On the Virtue of an Anachronism." <u>Military Review</u> (Dec 1974): pp. 9-18. Per.
- U.S. Air Force Academy. Dept of Pol Science and Philosophy. <u>American Defense Policy</u>. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins, 1977. UA23.165.U52. See Chap 9.
- U.S. Dept of Army. The Army: Field Manual 100-1, dated Aug 1981. 31 p. MilPub-FM.
- Vaughn, Thomas B. "Clausewitz and Contemporary American Professionalism." <u>Mil Rev</u> (Dec 1982): pp. 39-44. Per.
- Wilkerson, Lawrence B. "The Military in the Post-Vietnam Era: A Search for Relevance." <u>Naval War</u> <u>College Review</u> (May/Jun 1983): pp. 72-85. Per.
- Zoll, Donald. "A Crisis in Self-Image: The Role of the Military in American Culture." <u>Parameters</u> (Dec 1982): pp. 24-31. Per.

WARRIORS OR MANAGERS?

- Heral, Ethan. "Yasotay and the Mangoday of Genghis Khan." <u>Armed Forces Journal International</u> (Jan 1985): pp. 38-39, 42-43, 45, 47, 50, 54, 56, 60, 62, 64 & 68-69. Per.
- "Yasotay, Colonel." "Warriors: An Endangered Species." <u>Armed Forces Journal International</u> (Sep 1984): pp. 117 ff. Per.

See also:

-Bibliographies on Command; Officers and Bureaucracy in Administration.